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The Honorable Dow Constantine





October 16, 2009
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County and the King Conservation District to enter into an Interlocal Agreement (ILA) with respect to the King Conservation District (KCD) Assessment pursuant to RCW 89.08.400.  The proposed ILA would extend the current assessment for an additional year with the same allocation of funds that currently exists.  However, two additions have been made to the ILA to address issues raised by the KCD.  The ILA now contains a provision allowing the KCD to reallocate funds that are not used by jurisdictions for at least five years after an assessment has been levied, following notice to the jurisdiction.  In addition, language has been added to the ILA to clarify that jurisdiction grants must be reviewed by the KCD and a determination must be made by the KCD that the grant falls within the scope of purposes authorized under State law for conservation district assessments.
With the exception of these additions, the proposed ILA is essentially identical to the one that is currently in effect between the KCD and the county with respect to the KCD assessment.
The KCD assessment has provided funds to meet the collective goals and visions of the KCD, local member jurisdictions (county and cities), and watershed forums for natural resource conservation projects and programs in agriculture, forestry, watershed management, habitat restoration, community and landowner education, and salmon conservation as authorized purposes of the KCD assessment.  

The ILA continues financial support for these important programs that would otherwise lose funding at the end of this year.  The KCD assessment has funded through KCD operations and partnership grants critical rural and agricultural best management and water quality programs, and technical assistance for property owners for watershed management 
The assessment has also funded, through Water Resource Inventory Area (WRIA) and watershed forum partnership grants, critical operating programs and capital projects to develop, implement and monitor salmon recovery plans in King County’s watersheds.  Working in partnership with the KCD, local jurisdictions, citizen groups, and each watershed forum, over the past ten years have successfully leveraged KCD assessment dollars into a wide range of projects and programs that fall within the purposes of the KCD assessment and uniquely match the needs of the individual watersheds and jurisdictions. 

The ILA with the KCD provides that the KCD will do the following:

· Work with the county to perform conservation activities;
· Respond to citizen requests for landowner assistance;

· Provide annual reports to the County Council and the Executive; 

· Administer grant programs for the WRIA and watershed salmon recovery forums and for member jurisdictions for projects and programs that meet the authorized purposes of the KCD assessment; 

· Assist county agencies where its expertise may be of use.

· For 2010, the KCD agrees that it will adopt a revised program of work, with an assessment allocation as provided for below

· Assessment Allocation:

· 50 percent ($5 per parcel) for WRIA Forums;
· 20 percent ($2 per parcel) for member jurisdiction grants with the allocation to member jurisdictions based on number of parcels per jurisdiction;

· 30 percent ($3 per parcel) for other KCD programs and services.

· The term of the agreement is through December 31, 2010.
Our region has achieved significant natural resource conservation goals with the existing allocation of the KCD assessment.
From discussions with, and correspondence from, many cities in the assessment area we have received support for a status quo ILA.  However, they have recently requested that the section regarding the Advisory Committee be amended.  We support such an amendment when the cities formally propose it.
We have not to date received support for the ILA from the KCD itself.  We are prepared to undertake further discussions with the KCD necessary for the council to make a finding that the KCD work program and special assessment is in the public interest and that the assessment will not exceed the special benefit to the lands assessed.  These discussions recognize that all governments are now suffering cuts in programs due to the economic downturn, and that publically funded programs must be carefully prioritized to ensure that the highest public interests are achieved.
In the event that the KCD does not support the attached ILA and rescinds their assessment request, we have analyzed alternatives that would support those services that are the highest priority for the region.  These services are the continued funding of the WRIA and watershed forum projects and programs in support of salmon recovery and the Puget Sound Partnership Action Agenda, and, to the extent possible, funding to support rural and agricultural best management practices including provision of regulatory flexibility for the Critical Areas Ordinance (CAO) and other codes and to support city priority projects in relation to water quality protection, flood and drainage protection and watershed management.
Under RCW 86.15.035 and 39.34.190, flood control districts may participate in and expend up to 10 percent of the total Flood Control District (FCD) revenue on cooperative watershed management actions, including watershed management partnerships under RCW 39.34.200 and other intergovernmental agreements, for purposes of water supply, water quality, and water resource and habitat protection and management.  The addition of one penny to the current countywide FCD rate and use of the 10 percent provision could provide sufficient funding for these regional high priorities and public purposes should the KCD rescind their assessment proposal.
This alternative would also reduce the amount a typical residential property owner would pay from $10/year to about $4/year.  Authority for its distribution would be with the FCD Board of Supervisors, with advisory input from the WRIA watershed forums and the existing FCD Advisory Committee which is comprised of elected officials from the county, cities and one member selected by the unincorporated area councils.  Thus clear mechanisms for regional collaboration and accountability already exist to effectively implement this alternative.  Minor amendments to the existing FCD opportunity fund program to restrict use of its funds to flood and stormwater purposes would be necessary.

We hope to reach agreement with the KCD but time is short.  We urge you to adopt this ILA which continues the important conservation programs it funds and provides the opportunity to support it to the KCD.
If you would like more information, please contact Pam Bissonnette, Assistant County Executive, at 206-263-9660, or Joanna Richey, Assistant Division Director in the Water and Land Resources Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-8056.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Director of Communications


Beth Goldberg, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget


Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


Mark Isaacson, Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP

Joseph Rochelle, Senior Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division
